EXTRA-ORDINARY MEETING OF THE BLACKMORE, HOOK END

& WYATTS  GREEN PARISH COUNCIL
Held on Thursday, 3rd May 2018 in the committee room of Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall.

Commenced at 7.30pm.

Members present:  Cllr McCarthy (Chairman), Cllr Keeble (Vice Chairman) he left at 8.15pm to attend a further meeting, Cllr Mason, Cllr Lockhart, Cllr Lennon, Cllr Dean and Cllr Gearey.  Susan Clapham (Parish Clerk). Also present: Borough Cllr Aimi Middlehurst and Terry Smith (Herald Magazine Editor). Eleven residents also present, as organised by Mr Bill Ratcliffe.

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

ACTION


 Parish Cllr’s – Helen Cannon, Andrew Watley.


Delegates/Cllr’s – Louise McKinlay (Borough Leader), Lesley Wagland (ECC Cllr), Roger McCheyne (Borough Cllr).


Borough Officers – Phil Drane (LDP Planning Officer).


Alex Burghart, MP. 


DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Nil.


OPEN FORUM 

Eleven members of the public were present. Initial representations were made by Mr Bill Ratcliffe, a Blackmore resident, in relation to the LDP Consultation. Mr Ratcliffe questioned the lack of information provided by BBC Planning Officials at the LDP Consultation drop in event at Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall. He also questioned the lack of information supplied by BBC in relation to the proposed development now allocated to Blackmore village during the 2018 LDP consultation which was not evident in the 2016 consultation. 


The collective attending residents' views were to oppose the LDP Blackmore proposals in its entirety and questioned if this was the view of the Parish Council (PC). They also questioned whether the Parish Council would be fighting and legally challenging the proposals as outlined by BBC. Mr Ratcliffe also questioned why BBC Planning Officers could not be present to discuss the plans with concerned residents and the Parish Council Members. 


The Clerk read out the responses from Brentwood Borough Council (BBC). Apologies were given due to the meeting clashing with the local elections for all non PC invited delegates. The Clerk had already asked Phil Drane and Jill Warren (BBC Planning) to provide alternative dates for a further meeting to be convened for the purposes of discussing the above. BBC had advised that they would prefer to meet initially with the Parish Council and that questions should be submitted in advance of this meeting so the Officers could prepare and provide the information required. Cllr McCarthy and Cllr Keeble had already supplied a list of approximately 23 questions which BBC was in the process of responding to. 


Cllr McCarthy advised that as outlined in the PC’s submitted response to the LDP consultation, which is widely available by viewing the following mediums: The Herald Magazine, the PC website, Facebook, the four parish notice boards and the Parish Clerk’s Office at Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall, the LDP proposals for the Parish as a whole were strongly rejected, for the reasons as outlined (below). The Parish Council therefore did not support the current plans. However, in relation to the question of the PC ‘fighting’ the LDP proposals, Cllr McCarthy stated that he wasn’t currently in the position to comment on this without further guidance from a ‘Planning Specialist’ or by agreement and support at a full Parish Council meeting.       


Mr Ratcliffe questioned why there was a complete turnaround by BBC to put forward the Red Rose Lane and Woollard Way plots when they had previously discounted these as suitable sites in the 2016 consultation. Was this developer lead? The same concerns were raised, without proper consideration being given to these by BBC. The LDP draft is currently only an outline proposal and there is a lack of evidence to counter argue the validity and viability of the proposal:


Infrastructure – Services are already at full capacity.  This would have to be remedied before any serious consideration could be given to the development of a further 96 houses in Blackmore alone. Water, sewage and drainage companies confirm the area is working at full capacity.

Education – Blackmore Primary school, the only school within the parish, is at capacity. No provisions are made for this within the plan. There will also be a potential influx of children from the neighbouring newly proposed housing development on the Blackmore/Epping border as this may be the closest school for the new residents there.

Health – The GP surgery, situated in Neighbouring Doddinghurst village, has a current three week waiting list and serves several rural parishes and is struggling to cope. This would need further Doctors to provide suitable timely care.

Character – The development sits within Green Belt in a semi rural village location. Preservation of its character and to the environment is of great concern.    

Transport & Parking – With limited bus services to and from the villages and the nearest Town, (Brentwood) and for commuters to access the railway stations, does not make this an ideal prospect to accommodate new residents moving into the area. Parking in the village itself is already a problem. There is no space for additional village amenity parking, such as shops, pubs/restaurants etc. Additional parking to accommodate the population increase would exacerbate this problem further. Have impact studies been commissioned?  

Access into/from Red Rose Lane – Currently suitable for singe track traffic, access is restricted and dangerous sight lines onto the busier Chelmsford Road and the Nine Ashes Road opposite the Blackmore village Hall and Blackmore Primary School is potentially hazardous and unsuitable access routes.

Flooding – Dr Jennings spoke of flooding issues where certain areas nearby to the proposed development had been subject to flooding over the years. Surface water in the corner of these fields was an ongoing problem and clearly documented. After recent heavy rainfall, localised flooding had occurred in the Blackmore area at the junction of Ingatestone road, Hay Green Lane, Blackmore Road and Mountnessing road, which Essex County Council (ECC) had to remedy as a matter of urgency. There appeared to be no in-depth technical information pertinent to Blackmore village in the ‘Flood Risk Assessment’ document and further technical surveys needed to be carried out as a matter of priority.  

Fair apportionment of numbers – It was felt very unfair that neighbouring parishes seemed to escape unscathed, with relatively little or no development, yet Blackmore village alone stood to take the burden of an additional 96 dwellings in what is a very small rural village. This meant an increase of 28.6 percent to its current population. This is in addition to the proposed allocation of a further 20 dwellings for the Tipps Cross (Hook End) area within the Parish. It was generally felt that there would be more suitable alternative plots outside of these small village areas which were already struggling to accommodate its inhabitants.    


Section 106 Agreements – The unfair apportionment of 106 monies was raised. It was queried by Tina Harrington whether BBC would actually award any 106 monies to improve infrastructure to aid the necessary improvements to Blackmore village as required if any development was to proceed. The PC said that it was usual practise for the necessary Section 106 agreements or the Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) to be put in place to pay for the works required to make it viable. It felt that certain necessary improvements would have to be made for the development to go forward.


Affordable Housing -   The allocation of affordable housing was queried. The residents questioned whether the developers objectives would simply be to maximise profit and build ‘executive’ high end properties rather than meet the needs of the local community, i.e. a blend of smaller ‘starter’ homes and bungalows for people wishing to down size in the village. Had local needs been taken into account or a needs survey carried out?


The residents queried the rationale behind the plan stating that it did not benefit the local community and could actually be detrimental to the residents and their way of life. They thought the plan was ill conceived and not positively prepared with enough supporting information to show that the proposals were deliverable, flexible or consistent with Government and Planning guidelines, especially in relation to the protection and preservation of the Green Belt, as stipulated in the National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF).  


Queries were also raised in relation to:


The consultation process – Did this meet the appropriate statutory guidelines - The Clerk advised that in 2016 a consultation was carried out by BBC for the first draft of the LDP. A ‘drop in’ event was held on Horsefayre Green in the centre of Blackmore and information was supplied to all attendees. The Parish Council also undertook its own leaflet drop through the letterbox of every resident within the Blackmore, Hook End and Wyatts Green wider community advising of the LDP consultation. The PC encouraged all residents to write in to BBC with their views and comments which would form part of the LDP viewable consultation documentation. At the time of this consultation BBC had advised that there was no development earmarked for the Parish and therefore comments given reflected this and general support was given to the Dunton Hills Garden proposals.  

In 2018, the current consultation, BBC had held its open forum in the bigger forum of the Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall in addition to a Borough wide leaflet drop to all residents advising of the consultation, the period and timeframe in which to respond and the necessary links/options for accessing the LDP and the supporting information was provided. 


Outcome/Action: 
· The Clerk would continue to make contact with Phil Drane and Jill Warren at BBC to organise a further meeting to discuss the LDP proposals in more detail.

· The PC would provide BBC with questions as required by BBC in advance of the meeting so it could prepare the relevant ‘missing’ information. 

· It was agreed that the PC would include this item on its agenda at the next Parish Council meeting on 17th May for further discussion.

· Tina Harrington felt it might be worthwhile pulling together a chronology of events. The Clerk could provide information, as requested, of events and timeframes of the LDP process. 


  END:
There being no further business, the Meeting was closed by the Chairman at 10.05pm

Signed (Chairman):___________________________________   Date: __________________________ 
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